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CHAIR TAVARES:

(Gavel).

please come to order.

Will the Planning Committee
Let the record show that we
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1

have members with us today from the Planning

2

Committee! Mr. Robert Carroll! Ms. Jo Anne Johnson!

3

Mr. Mike Molina! and Mr. Danny Mateo.

4

is excused and Mr. Kane is excused and Mr. Arakawa

5

and Mr. Hokama.

6

ITEM NO.8:

Mr. Nishiki

IMPROVING THE PROCESS FOR UPDATING THE
GENERAL AND COMMUNITY PLANS (C.C. No. 98-51)

7

8
9

CHAIR TAVARES:

We will be speaking on PC-8! which is the

planning process! and hopefully we'll have a most

10

productive meeting this afternoon.

11

forward to it.

12

I'm looking

From Administration we have Mr. Brian Miskae!

13

from the Long Range Planning Division.

He's our

14

Chief! or the Long Ranger! as we call him.

15

our staff! Mr. Wayne Boteilho! who is the

16

Legislative Analyst for the Committee! and Camille

17

Sakamoto! our Secretary.

And from

18

At this time! members! we'd like to open up

19

public testimony! and as of right at this minute I

20

have four -- four people signed up to testify.

21

you can keep your comments to three minutes

22

initially! and you have another minute to conclude!

23

or the option to come back for another three

24

minutes.

25

or put them on the silent mode so that we can have

If

Please turn off all cell phones, pagers,
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1

the least amount of disruption as possible during

2

this meeting.
All right.

3

Are we ready to go?

All right.

4

Mr. Dan Davidson will be the first person to

5

testify.

6

of course state your name for the record, and if you

7

represent anyone besides yourself personally, please

8

let us know that too.
. . . BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY . . .

9

10

He will be followed by Carl Freedman, and

MR. DAVIDSON:

Thank you, Chair Tavares and Committee

11

members.

12

Director of the Land Use Research Foundation, here

13

to testify on this item.

14

since I appeared before this Council, I should

15

indicate a little bit about my organization.

16

nonprofit research and trade association whose

17

members are Hawaii landowners and developers on all

18

of the islands, and it's certainly a pleasure to be

19

here today.

20

My name is Dan Davidson.

I'm Executive

Since it's been a while

You have my written testimony.

It's a

What I wanted

21

to do is just hit on a couple of points.

22

there's so much that is good and is admirable in

23

this bill, I want to spend my brief time on the area

24

that's of concern to us, and this is particularly

25

based on my experience working especially in the
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5

City and County planning process.
Our concern is that there appear to be

3

three -- or a new regulatory step being created in

4

this bill, and what I mean by that is that the new

5

general plan map calls for urban and rural growth

6

boundaries, and that almost by definition means that

7

people are going to want to know very much am I

8

outside the line, am I inside the line.

9

it's got to be parcel specific.

10

to be metes and bounds.

11

serious map.

That means

That means it's got

In other words, it's a

12

Now, the difficulty with that is that in the

13

bill before you the community plan -- the community

14

development plans continue to be regulatory, parcel

15

specific, and the focus of, again, what are the land

16

use designations, what can I do on this piece, what

17

can't I do.

18

County the most difficult planning process in terms

19

of regulations of any of the counties, because there

20

are two -- there are two basic models.

21

What that potentially does is give Maui

Right now Maui and City and County have a

22

general -- non-specific general plan.

23

implemented through -- here on Oahu -- or in

24

Honolulu it's call either sustainable community

25

plans or development plans.

Here it's your
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1

community plans.

2

meets the road.

3

where you know what you can do and know what you

4

can't do.

5

everybody has zoning.

Those are where the real rubber
Those are the parcels.

After that, there's zoning.

That's

Of course

6

There's another model out there, which is the

7

Big Island/Kauai model, which is they put everything

8

in the general plan.

9

detailed.

It's very specific.

It 1 s very

It has the maps, and what happens in

10

those two counties is that after the plans are

11

complete, the next step in terms of regulation and

12

process is zoning.

13

MR. BOTEILHO:

14

CHAIR TAVARES:

15

minutes?

16

MR. DAVIDSON:

17

CHAIR TAVARES:

18

19

Three minutes.
Would you like to return for another three

Sure.
Okay, thank you.

Okay, Mr. Carl Freedman

will be followed by James Pacopac.
MR. FREEDMAN:

Good afternoon, members of the Council.

20

name is Carl Freedman.

I live in Haiku.

21

testifying on behalf of myself.

22

thank the Department of Planning and Charmaine for

23

what I think is a very good effort, very well put

24

out before the public, and I think it 1 s something

25

that's commendable.

First I'd like to

Looking at the purposed
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1

revisions by Council members, it looks like you're

2

pretty well there in terms of the real meat of what

3

is there.

4

previously.

5

and I found his conversation very reassuring.

6

I had some concerns I had mentioned
I spoke with Brian Miskae about those,

I'm down to just one matter that relates to

7

wording.

I think there are a lot of challenges that

8

are going to be out there in implementing what's

9

here, but in terms of the wording, I'm down to just

10

one suggestion.

11

words to one word, and that has to do with part

12

C.1.b, and I think that's on the second page of the

13

worksheet that you have.

14

revision by Councilmember Johnson that would remove

15

some wording, that would remove the wording "based

16

on the distribution of projected population and

17

economic growth within the County."

18

And I don't want to change two

And there's a proposed

And I testified on this issue previously.

My

19

concern was that I didn't think it was a good idea

20

to formalize the particular very specific work

21

products of the Planning Department's consultants in

22

terms of these projections and mandate those to be

23

used in a general plan.

24

have the flexibility, the citizen's advisory

25

committee should have the flexibility to manage and

I think the Council should
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1

redistribute growth, rather than just take a

2

consultant's projections of growth and do the

3

managed growth plan according to it.
So my suggestion was just to say "considering

4
5

the distribution of projected population growth,"

6

instead of based on.

7

it clarifies something that I know can be a little

8

rip in the Achilles' tendon later on when the groups

9

are being charged with what their responsibilities

It's a very simple thing, but

10

are in terms of doing the plan, and I -- in my

11

written testimony I have some reasons for that.

12

think they're pretty obvious, from what I said, so

13

I'll just leave it to that.

14

for your good work.

15
16

CHAIR TAVARES:

I

But thank you very much

Thank you for your comments, Carl.

Any

questions for Mr. Freedman?
Carl, I have one.

17

Excuse me.

I choked at

18

just the right moment.

19

and where it has the -- you know, the second column,

20

which is proposed revisions column to the proposed

21

bill, right now as it stands Ms. Johnson's proposal

22

has that whole phrase being deleted.

23

MR. FREEDMAN:

24

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:

25

MR. FREEDMAN:

As you look at the proposal

Correct.
"Based on the distribution."

Right.
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9

CHAIR TAVARES:

So you're suggesting that we leave that in

2

there but say "considering the distribution of

3

projected population and economic growth within the

4

County"?

5

MR. FREEDMAN:

Right.

I think on this second page of my

6

written submission right near the end it says, "I

7

would suggest the words "based on" be changed to

8

"considering,II and it's written out there.

9
10

CHAIR TAVARES:
MR. FREEDMAN:

Okay.
But yeah, basically it just takes the two

11

words "based on" and just changes them to

12

"considering."

13

CHAIR TAVARES:

14

MR. FREEDMAN:

Uh-huh.
And that's actually, the wording above --

15

in several paragraphs above it does use the word

16

"considering" in the same context, and it's

17

consistent with that.

18
19

20

CHAIR TAVARES:

Thank you.

Ms. Johnson, do you have any

questions for Mr. Freedman?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

No.

And when I get into the

21

discussion part, I'll make my argument why I think

22

it should be left the way it is.

23

CHAIR TAVARES:

24

MR. FREEDMAN:

25

CHAIR TAVARES:

Okay.

Thank you.

And I'm happy either way.
Okay.

Thank you very much.
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1

Mr. Pacopac, to be followed by our final testifier,

2

DeGray Vanderbilt.

3

wishes to testify, please sign up.

4

MR. PACOPAC:

5

CHAIR TAVARES:

6

MR. PACOPAC:

If there's anyone out there who

Good morning -Good morning, James.

Good afternoon.

Chair Tavares and members of the Planning

7

Committee.

8

represent the Pacific Resource Partnership, a joint

9

market recovery program of Hawaii's carpenters union

10

My names is James C. Pacopac.

I

and its unionized contractors.

11

First I'd like to thank the Council and also

12

the Planning Department again for doing such a good

13

job on this bill.

14

meetings with the community, with the businesses,

15

and also with the industry groups.

16

everyone so far is anticipating a better process, or

17

shall I say speedier, less restrictive, and also a

18

process with less red tape.

19

everyone's help in the effort and would like to see

20

this process become a model for maybe the other

21

islands.

22

I know it went through numerous

The -- and

We can appreciate

I'm here today to testify in support of the

23

concept on this general plan community proposal, but

24

I'd like to ask that this proposed ordinance be

25

deferred until there can be more discussion on the
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1

inflexibility of the island maps.

2

see the island maps become conceptual in nature,

3

because as you know, the island is constantly

4

changing.

5

planning, the planning process must be flexible in

6

order to adapt to change.

7

We would like to

And in order to promote good and smart

If these lines for development are held so

8

rigid, it will create another level of process that

9

a person, landowner, or developer must go through

10

which we feel will lengthen the process and

11

therefore take away from the speedier, less

12

restrictive, and less red tape goal of this planning

13

document.

14

approval process.

15

In fact,

it will add another regulatory

We thank you again and hope that there can be

16

more discussion on this area and we look forward to

17

making this document become a model, like I say, and

18

hopefully we can move on this as we work out these

19

problems.

20
21

CHAIR TAVARES:

Thank you very much.

Aloha and mahalo.

Thank you for your testimony.

Any

questions for James?

22

Thank you very much, James.

23

Okay, Mr. Vanderbilt, and if there's no one

24

that's signing up to testify, we will have

25

Mr. Davidson returning for his additional three
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2

minutes.
MR. VANDERBILT:

Good morning, Madam Chairman, members of

3

the Planning Committee.

My name's DeGray

4

Vanderbilt, resident of Molokai.

5

thank the Chairperson and the members of this

6

Committee and the general public for -- and

7

Mr. Miskae for the dedicated effort in coming up

8

with something that has been needed for a long time.

I too want to

I was -- I have been a proponent all the way

9

10

along the line that it's not the communities where

11

the problem is.

12

throughout the three islands have really dedicated,

13

lengthy processes to come up with their community

14

plans, but the problem has been just following those

15

community plans and the myriad of amendments that

16

keep coming in once they are passed by the Council.

I think all the communities

I guess the only thing I really -- couple

17

18

things I had was on section

technical plans and

19

studies, I'm not sure where

that would be on

20

page --

21

MR. BOTEILHO:

22

CHAIR TAVARES:

23

MR. VANDERBILT:

3.
Page 3 at the bottom.
Page 3 and then going over to the next

24

page, and it talks about infrastructure, water, and

25

public facilities and socioeconomic forecasts and
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1

public participation element, which are all

2

important, but all during the political campaigns

3

and other forums we always hear the economy is the

4

environment, and nowhere in here do I see some type

5

of technical study regarding the various

6

environmental -- an assessment of the various

7

environmental resources that make up Molokai, Lanai,

8

and varying parts of Maui and maybe an assessment on

9

what needs to be done to make sure they're protected

10

or if there's some dangers or

11

Aquifer or some other areas that I know we have on

12

Molokai.

13

some emphasis on the -- on some kind of an

14

assessment of the various environmental resources in

15

the various planning areas.

16

such as the lao

So I was just thinking that there may be

The other thing was that it talked about

17

coming up with all these vision statements for each

18

island, each island, each island, and then Lanai is

19

different from Maui and Molokai.

20

different from Lanai and Maui, and Maui is different

21

from both of those.

22

this Committee of 36 people is going to come up with

23

all these ideas for Maui and Lanai, and yet Maui and

24

Lanai are going to have four people out of 36.

25

of them will have four people out of 36, and I was

Molokai is

And we're going to come up

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS,
(808) 524-2090

INC.

Each

PC 11/14/02

14

1

just wondering how -- how the specifics would work

2

on that.

3

it.

Maybe that was discussed and I just missed

There's -- I guess as far as the rest of

4
5

this, I was happy to see that the Council put in

6

or this -- whoever prepared this draft put in that

7

the citizen's advisory committees will now have 180

8

days to do their work.

9

amount that's needed.

I think that's a minimum
As I've testified before

10

Molokai had 21 CAC meetings and 17 Planning

11

Commission meetings specific to its general plan.

12

36 public meetings over -- well, we got an

13

extension, but it was 180 days plus a couple of

14

months, but we were having two meetings a month all

15

around the island and they were all well attended.

16

Anyway, I think this is a tremendous

17

situation and I -- I have to say that --

18

MR. BOTEILHO:

19

MR. VANDERBILT:

20

CHAIR TAVARES:

21

MR. VANDERBILT:

Three minutes.
I can finish up.
Okay, thank you.
I hear this thing about inflexibility

22

from a couple of speakers before and another step.

23

I don't think the development community has really

24

had a lot of inflexibility.

25

you have specific areas, rather than just conceptual

And I think that when

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

15

PC 11/14/02

1

areas, or if you have areas of urban growth where

2

they're designated on maps, that sets up a situation

3

that if you're not in those areas, you can transfer

4

development rights, which is something that this

5

County should pass, transfer a development right

6

ordinance.
Because the State has given this County that

7

8

option five years ago, I think, and the County never

9

did adopt a transfer of development rights, but you

10

want certain areas designated for urban development

11

and protect your other areas.

12

other areas, if somebody needs to transfer some land

13

or transfer some development rights in order to

14

create some value and still preserve these open

15

spaces, then that can happen.

And to protect those

So I think it's a win-win situation, and I

16
17

think the key is that once these plans are passed,

18

people can go about making a living, try to afford a

19

house, and do whatever they have to do and not have

20

to worry about coming to meetings to defend their

21

community plan so much.

22

CHAIR TAVARES:

23

MR. BOTEILHO:

24
25

Thank you.

Any questions for DeGray?
If not, thank you very much, DeGray.

Mr. Davidson, if you'll continue.
another three minutes.
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16

MR. DAVIDSON:

Thank you for your curtesy.

I'll try not

2

to use my second full three minutes.

3

Mr. Vanderbilt just sort of illustrated our concern.

4
5

6

CHAIR TAVARES:

Actually,

Dan, could you move the microphone a

little closer.
MR. DAVIDSON:

Sure.

I don't think anybody that I've

7

talked to objects to setting urban and rural growth

8

boundaries.

9

twice.

We're saying do it once.

Don't do it

Because you may get into potential conflicts

10

and you won't really accomplish anything beyond what

11

can be accomplished in the community plan process.

12

Now, in order to be solution oriented, I

13

don't think there's any problem at all with a

14

conceptual bubble map, for want of a better term,

15

being part of this new general plan.

16

what's

17

people ln very, very broad strokes where growth is

18

supposed to happen, where it's not supposed to

19

happen, but it's not a regulatory map.

20

something that you have to amend when things change,

21

and things really do change.

22

university that keeps jumping around on a map in the

23

Ewa region, and it's important we don't have to

24

change our plans every time they change their mind,

25

which is an example.

That's

again, in the Oahu general plan, it shows

It's not

We're dealing with a

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

17

PC 11/14/02

So we're saying the urban and rural growth

1
2

boundaries belong in the community plans.

3

don't belong in the Maui island plan, and that

4

that plan, if it has a map at all, should be

5

conceptual.

6

anything that you're trying to do, that the Planning

7

Department is trying to do, but will avoid some of

8

the adverse consequences that may arise if you do

9

have an extra step.

10
11

CHAIR TAVARES:

They

And I think that change won't hurt

Thank you.

Thank you, very much.

Any questions for

Mr. Davidson?

12

Thank you for coming and offering your

13

testimony.

14

from Oahu.

15

MR. DAVIDSON:

16

CHAIR TAVARES:

I appreciate that.

I realize you came

My pleasure.
Okay, thank you.

At this time, members,

17

I'd like to recognize Member Arakawa.

18

being here, and -- oops.

19

sure he will be returning shortly.

20

fast.

21

Thank you for

Mr. Moto was here and I'm

Anyone else wish to testify?

He moves really

Ms. Long, I

22

know you submitted written testimony, but perhaps

23

you could go over it.

24
25

MS. LONG:

Thanks, Charmaine.

opportunity.

You can sign up afterwards.
I appreciate the

I was waiting to hear what other
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1

people had to say and how it fit into what I had

2

come up with.

3

thank all of you and Brian Miskae and anyone who was

4

involved in the proposed ordinance.

5

be very welcome once we get it all figured out.

6

My name is Barbara Long, and I too

It's going to

I agree with DeGray in his comments on the

7

vision statement.

My feeling from going to several

8

HPCO conferences, seeing how they do it in other

9

constituencies is that a vision statement needs to

10

come from the community that it involves and that it

11

would be very difficult for the 36 members of the

12

general plan or for the CACs to do it or for the

13

Planning Department to do it without an awful lot of

14

input from the community members themselves.

15

And my feeling is you really need to build

16

that into the time frame of creating the vision

17

statement, and I welcome the longer time for the

18

CACs to deal with it, but please try to be more

19

inclusionary, to represent even schoolchildren,

20

college students, adults, whatever in the vision for

21

their community.

22

they will own it and they will be far more likely to

23

support the document.

Because if they come up with it,

24

With regard to review by the Planning

25

Commission, as a five-year veteran, I would like to
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1

say that if you do the vision statement in the

2

community, give it a couple of months and then do

3

180 days for the CACs.

4

with a requirement that meets the text of the County

5

Charter in some sort of combined workshops or a

6

brief period at the Planning Commission, but if the

7

vision statement is done right and the 180 days

8

or is it 120 days for the CAC, yeah, is done with

9

sufficient public hearings, I think it's excessive.

Perhaps you could come up

10

And I did not understand why after the Planning

11

Commission there would be 90 days more for the

12

Planning Director to then transmit those changes.

13

didn't know, and I'm sure Brian has reasons for

14

that, but I just questioned about that.

I

15

One thing that I hope that you will include

16

in the list of contents for the community plans is

17

an assessment of view planes and scenic resources.

18

That is so basic to our quality of life, basic to

19

our economy as a visitor destination, and we need to

20

recognize when those sites are endangered by any

21

kind of development, whether it be power poles or

22

shopping malls or whatever it is.

23

MR. BOTEILHO:

24

MS. LONG:

25

may.

So --

Three minutes.

Thank you.

I can finish in a minute here, if I

When it comes to project districts in
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1

community plans, I think it would be helpful for

2

percentage designations of uses within the project

3

district based on 100 percent for the full parcel,

4

so much percent should go for residential, for

5

Public/Quasi-Public, for whatever as a guide for the

6

future.

7

think.

8

noticing things within 500 feet of a subject parcel.

9

Please note that that should be the subject parcel's

That would strengthen community input, I
And the last thing, the ambiguity of

10

boundaries, because in the case of a parcel of

11

several hundred acres or 50 acres, whatever, if

12

you're going 500 feet from the center, you're not

13

going to include a lot of neighboring landowners.

14

So that's far more inclusive.

15

much for your hard work.

16

passage of the bill.

17

CHAIR TAVARES:

18

Barbara?

19

for your input, also.

20

Thank you all very

I look forward to the

Thank you, Barbara.

Any questions for

If not, thank you very much.

Thank you

All right, members, Mr. Miskae, would you

21

like to just run over or run through a little

22

general overview of this proposed bill, and then

23

we'll get the specifics and address some of the

24

concerns that were raised by the testifiers and

25

other concerns that were raised earlier.
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MR. MISKAE:

Very brieflYI Madam Chair.

Thank you.

We

2

are putting a second or intermediate step into our

3

planning process that I think has caused us a lot of

4

grief over the last few years.

5

step is an island-wide plan.

6

general planl which is a policy document

7

based

8
9

l

That intermediate
Right now we have a
I

very broad

and we have nine community plans.
The community plans

intentioned

l

l

however well

took a substantial amount of time to be

10

processed to their conclusions

11

passed, a lot of things changed.

12

that I think we found happened with the community

13

plan process the way it is is that in many cases the

14

plans were done in isolation of one another

15

that possibly one particular vision from one area

16

may have negatively impacted another.

17

I

a lot of time
One of the things

l

such

I think what we wanted to try and do in this

18

particular case was tOI as I saYI put this

19

intermediate step in called an island-wide plan in

20

which case we would try and address the

21

interregional issues that cause us most of our

22

problems.

23

is an interregional issue.

24

interregional issue.

25

Water is an interregional issue.

Traffic

Education is an

We're hoping that by way of establishing
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1

these urban and rural growth boundaries, that the

2

County will be able to get a handle on growth

3

management and be able to assign potential impacts

4

ahead of them occurring and be able to mitigate

5

these impacts through capital improvement or through

6

other types of programs that are within the power of

7

the Council to proactively address impacts, rather

8

than I think where we've been is reactively trying

9

to address these things and have got ourselves into

10

an interesting situation.
So the urban and rural growth boundaries are

11

12

something new.

13

of seem to be sticking out today.

14

of having to do this twice is not quite correct,

15

because the urban and rural growth boundaries will

16

be established in the context of the island-wide

17

plan and then basically adopted into the community

18

plan.

19

boundary, and it's within those boundaries that we

20

want to talk about how we deal with growth.

21

They seem to be the ones that kind
I think the idea

So they will actually become the same

So again, Madam Chair, without going into the

22

specific details, we've been to the community

23

through your efforts.

24

talked to maybe 700 to 1,000 people with the

25

concepts.

I've also been and probably

They seem to be very well accepted.
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1

There's going to be some fine tuning the members are

2

obviously going to have to look at, but primarily we

3

think that the direction that we've chosen is in the

4

best interest of the community at large.

5

CHAIR TAVARES:

Thank you, Mr. Miskae.

Just as a little

6

overview, too, for a review thing, we've been

7

working on this for some time now, as we took up

8

PC-8, I forget, over a year ago probably.

9

many meetings.

We've had

As you'll recall, we went through

10

the communities on two rounds, having presentations

11

done with the Planning Department, and this I think

12

was kind of a first for the County of Maui to have a

13

joint effort put out between the Administration and

14

the Council so that people wouldn't have to come to

15

two different meetings, as so often occurs.

16

I believe that what we have before us is a

17

bill drafted by the Administration that really

18

reflects what was talked about or the concerns that

19

members of the community raised, and the people who

20

attended these meetings, as you'll recall, a lot of

21

them were past or former citizen advisory committee

22

members and Planning Commissioners and other members

23

of the community.

24

worthwhile and worthy and intelligent conversations

25

about critiquing the process, and we all heard, you

So I think we had some very

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

PC 11/14/02

24

1

know, it's broke, let's fix it.

2

attempt to fix it.

So this is our

And I especially want to thank Wayne Boteilho

3

4

for reordering this whole chapter so that you don't

5

have to flip back and forth between general plan

6

provisions and community plan provisions.

7

format of the proposed bill reflects the general

8

plan in the first section and the community plans in

9

the second section.

So the

So I think it will be much

10

easier for everyone to follow, those implementing

11

this ordinance, as well as the general public who is

12

interested in following what's happening.
At this time, members, I'd like to also

13

14

recognize Mr. Hokama.

15

coming.

16

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

17

CHAIR TAVARES:

Thank you very much for

Thank you, Chairman.

You ready to attack this?

Okay, let's go.

18

The first section, 280B.010, General Plan.

19

want to just go through where there are proposed

20

revisions?

21

through these once when it was in the other format.

22

All right.

23

agencies of the County shall comply with the

24

provisions of the general plan.

25

Do you

Because we already did kind of go

Let's go down to B, which is the

Mr. Nishiki had recommended through County
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Communication 00-155 amendments to this part of the

2

law which would add in the section that says,

3

"Notwithstanding any other provision," and he's

4

adding "of law, all community plans, zoning

5

ordinances, subdivision ordinances, and

6

administrative actions by the County agencies," and

7

also adding "including, but not limited to, the

8

issuance of building permits, other ministerial

9

actions, discretionary actions, and all other

10

administrative actions of any type shall conform to

11

the provisions of the general plan," and the rest of

12

it is pretty much the same as it was before.
Any particular comments on this section?

13

14

Maybe we could -- let's kind of do this a little

15

orderly.

16

Mr. Miskae first on these, because he's seen these a

17

little bit before the meeting, and then perhaps

18

Mr. Moto can offer us some of his comments also, and

19

then we'll open it up to questions and comments from

20

the members.

21
22

Maybe we could have comments from

Mr. Miskae.
MR. MISKAE:

Thank you, Madam Chair.

I think Mr. Nishiki

23

has probably hit it on the head.

Administrative

24

actions is a very broad statement.

25

language, obviously the drafter has an idea of what

In drafting the
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1

he or she thinks he or she means, but then the

2

reader has to look at it later and says, oh, I don't

3

know, what did that encompass?

4

pretty well covered virtually any kind of action

5

possible by the County of Maui.

6

So Mr. Nishiki has

From our perspective, from the Planning

7

Department's perspective, we feel Mr. Nishiki has

8

probably done the right thing in putting this

9

additional language in.

One of the things I heard

10

over and over and over again is that you've got to

11

read the community and the general plans.

12

it's spelled out specifically that everybody from

13

building inspectors to whoever has to read the plan

14

and say am I doing this in conformance with the

15

plan, in other words, is my action conforming with

16

the plan, the way the language is set up here, you'd

17

think, yep, he's read it, it's right.

18

problem, Madam Chair, with the language as proposed

19

by Councilmember Nishiki.

20
21
22

CHAIR TAVARES:

Thank you, Mr. Miskae.

And if

So we have no

Any questions for

Mr. Miskae at this point?
Mr. Moto, do you have any comments on this

23

particular section?

It's okay if you don't have

24

comments too.

25

opportunity to comment, if you wish.

I just want to give you the
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MR. MOTO:

I'll make some very general comments, Madam

2

Chair, and try to be brief.

3

all, I'll disclaim that I personally did not

4

participate in the early discussions in the

5

development of this bill, so I'm a fairly latecomer

6

to this draft.

7

I will say, first of

I will make the general observations that

8

from a legal point of view it -- the bill, if

9

adopted, in the form it's presented will in general

10

transform the general plan and community plans from

11

planning documents to much more like planning and

12

regulatory documents by

13

of this section.

14

a criticism or in support, but simply to make that

15

observation.

16

in particular, by virtue

And I make this observation not as

It -- the language chosen will require

17

will expand the scope of the application of this

18

of conformity to all administrative actions by

19

County agencies.

20

about whether County agency in this context also

21

referenced the County Council.

22

the Council encompassed by this?

23

was told in those preliminary discussions that, yes,

24

the Council was encompassed.

25

I did have a question earlier

In other words, was
I am told -- or I

The other observation I will make is that it

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

PC 11/14/02

28

1

does also specifically identify certain types of

2

action, such as building permits, to be the type of

3

actions that will require conformity, but also it

4

also includes a reference to discretionary actions,

5

and that means -- and that, combined with the

6

reference to -- by the reference to all

7

administrative actions by County agencies, means

8

that the bill will affect not only land use

9

decisions, to be sure, but also decisions that are

10

not land use related.

Because, as you are aware,

11

Madam Chair, the general plan and community plan

12

documents not only address land use issues but also

13

address economic, social, environmental, and other

14

types of issues.
I imagine and predict that there will be, if

15
16

this bill passes, undoubtedly many interpretive

17

questions that will arise, particularly from

18

administrators and others who are called upon to

19

interpret and/or enforce their various respective

20

duties.

21

I often tend to think that it's most useful

22

to think about the effects and consequences of

23

legislation by referencing specific examples and the

24

like.

25

time and that would be open to the Committee to

We could do so.

Of course that would take
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1

decide, but I will make the general observation that

2

the exact consequences and analyses that would apply

3

as a result of this bill would depend upon the facts

4

of a situation that arose or what exactly -- which

5

community plan you were dealing with, what that

6

community plan said, if anything, upon a particular

7

subject and what the decision was that the

8

administrator, whether executive branch

9

administrator or even the Council might be facing.

10

For the record, I have to indicate that these

11

comments are very general, and of course Corporation

12

Counsel reserves the right to comment more

13

specifically upon specific issues or problems as

14

they are presented.

15

CHAIR TAVARES:

Thank you.

16

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

17

CHAIR TAVARES:

18

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

Any questions?

Mr. Carroll.

For Mr. Moto.

Yes, go ahead.
From your last statement over

19

there, you're talking about interpretation.

20

could have Molokai interpret and implement

21

differently than from Maui and Lanai?

22

different Planning Commissions can have different

23

interpretations and the Council.

24

the Planning Commissions -- and the different

25

Planning Commissions could all have a different

So you

You said

So the Council,
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interpretation.
MR. MOTO:

What I meant -- well, Madam Chair, the -- what

3

I meant to say is that when it comes time to

4

actually apply this law and to -- especially as it

5

is confronted by people throughout the County

6

government, whether they're in the Parks

7

Department -- because agencies will encompass not

8

just the Planning Commission, but any agency that's

9

confronted with a discretionary action or

10

ministerial action, they would now of course have to

11

now reference the community plan and general plan to

12

make sure that they're in conformity with that

13

decision.

14

consequences, but it would be the result of what did

15

that particular plan say upon the subject, if

16

anything, because it's -- community plans do differ.

17

They are also -- the general plan and

18

community plans are not documents that were written

19

like regulations.

20

policy statements, guidelines, implementing actions.

21

So they're not written like, for example, the Maui

22

County Code is written, and therefore, just by

23

virtue of the way they are -- they address their

24

subject and the way they are drafted, there will be

25

undoubtedly ambiguity and differences of opinion as

And you could have different

They instead set forth general
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to how they should be interpreted.

2

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

3

CHAIR TAVARES:

4

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

One more question.

Go ahead.
The concern is, then, that if this

5

is built in, you know, to the plan like how you just

6

said, are we going to be hamstringing people because

7

there will be legal challenges because there is such

8

a degree -- such a broad span that they can

9

interpret these different plans?

So are we setting

10

it up to where it would be prone to have legal

11

challenges, more prone than it is now?

12

MR. MOTO:

Madam Chair, I can't say whether it might

13

result in lawsuits or legal challenges.

14

at a minimum it will result in situations where

15

administrators and others will be -- and even the

16

Council, because, as I said, the Council appears to

17

be incorp -- referenced in this bill as an agency --

18

that there will be some tough interpretive decisions

19

that will have to be made.

20

I do think

If the Chair doesn't mind, maybe if I ran

21

through just a very couple of very small examples,

22

and I'm just picking these out of the air.

23

I think sometimes it's a little hard to think in the

24

abstract.

25

Hana Community Plan, and I'm not picking on this

The

I'll take the -- for instance, the
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1

one, but I'm just using it as an example.

2

its policy statements is that

3

Policy Number 9.

4

accommodation uses outside of the Hana urban area."
Okay.

5

One of

Objective and

"Discourage transient rental

Assuming this bill passes, then

6

suppose someone in Kipahulu applies for a

7

conditional permit to run a transient vacation

8

rental operation.

9

permit comes before the Council, can the Council

Question:

When this conditional

10

legally pass this conditional permit?

You will have

11

one ordinance here that says, well, you're supposed

12

to come -- it applies to County agencies, which I

13

say, you know, appears to apply to Council and

14

discretionary actions.
By this law is the Council saying that we

15
16

will now deny -- how will it interpret what -- the

17

provision that I just read to you?

18

mean that no one will be able to get a conditional

19

permit or it's okay to grant a conditional permit,

20

which is a separate form of ordinance?

21

somebody already has a conditional permit and they

22

come in for a time extension?

23

time extension and still remain faithful to this

24

bill?

25

Another example.

And will that

Could you grant a

Let me take a non-land use
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example.

2

IIImplementing Actions.

3

possibly by deputizing part-time officers in more

4

remote areas."

5

County agencies, including, say, the Police Chief

6

and Police Department.

7

Chief has to make a decision as to whether

8

steps to take in managing his police force or her

9

police force as they operate in the Hana Community

10
11

The Hana Community Plan says,
Increase the police force

Literally this bill applies to all

And let's say the Police
what

plan District.
Does -- when this bill says, administrative

12

actions by County agencies including but not limited

13

to blah, blah, blah, other ministerial actions,

14

discretionary actions, and all other administrative

15

actions of any type shall conform to provisions of

16

the general plan, you know, one question that might

17

come up is -- the Police Chief might ask Corporation

18

Counsel, Corporation Counsel, so what does this bill

19

mean to me?

20

plan says "increase the police force possibly by

21

deputizing part-time officers in more remote areas,"

22

am I now supposed to -- in order to conform to the

23

community plan, am I now supposed to at least

24

consider that and maybe take steps towards doing

25

that, even though maybe I don't want to?

Must I now -- because the community
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1

I'm just giving you examples of what -- the

2

kinds of situations that I think may arise or will

3

arise, I think are likely to arise, as a result of

4

the bill.

5

CHAIR TAVARES:

Mr. Carroll, are you done?

6

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

I'm done for any -- I think the

7

Council and the members see my concern over here,

8

and in the interest of time, I'd like to think about

9

this for a while.

10
11
12

And if the Chair has no

objection, maybe we can come back to it later.
CHAIR TAVARES:

Mr. Arakawa has some questions too, if

you'll yield the floor.

13

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

14

CHAIR TAVARES:

15

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

Thank you.

Mr. Arakawa.
Now, Brian, under this language,

16

it says, Notwithstanding any other provision of law,

17

all community plans, zoning ordinances,

18

subdivision -- et cetera, but by adding this in,

19

there are phrases in the community plan that are

20

sort of general statements and in the general plan

21

that are sort of general statements.

22

And I'll give you an example.

For instance,

23

the use of agriculture in the State plan and in our

24

plan, but yet we have no real definition and no real

25

methodology of defining what that is.
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1

would this affect our ability to be able to make

2

decisions if we have to follow nebulous provisions

3

within a law?

4

something like this?

5

there's no practical way of doing it, but they are

6

more visions, where would we separate out those

7

visions from what is physically doable?

8
9

CHAIR TAVARES:

How do we have to -- how do we apply
Because, in other words, if

I think now is a good time to talk about

the next step after a community plan is adopted,

10

that there should be an ordinance that follows that

11

implements that community plan, and that has been

12

missing from our planning process to date.

13

is where a lot of the questions arise regarding is

14

the community plan and general plan a guide or is it

15

a -- is it law?

16

plan

17

not enforceable as law because they're written as

18

policy statements.

And this

There are parts of the community

large parts of the community plans that are

19

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

20

CHAIR TAVARES:

Right.

So the next step is to -- as I see it, and

21

through some discussions with Planning Department

22

earlier, that in order to implement the community

23

plan, we need to follow up with ordinance to assure

24

the implementation of that community plan.

25

when those would be very, very specific.
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1

don't think we can write a community plan from the

2

get-go as an ordinance.

3

have -- you know, you think our Code is thick now,

4

we're going to have volumes if each community plan

5

is written as an ordinance.

I mean we're going to

6

So I think that the next natural step,

7

logical step would be for -- as community plans are

8

passed, that ordinances be framed to assure the

9

implementation of the community plan.

Then you can

10

get to things like standards or real specific things

11

that then would be the enforceable part of law.

12

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

Madam Chairman, I agree with you

13

totally on this, and that's where my question as to

14

what the language is -- because some of the things

15

that we put in the plan, we may not be able to

16

actuate immediately.

17

Now, there are other things that we put in

18

the plan.

19

this should be a specific zone for a specific use,

20

then that I can see implementing and following this

21

procedure and process.

22

that are not going to be within the -- our

23

reasonable ability to do.

24
25

Like, for instance, zoning, you know,

But there are other things

For instance, even those it's practical to
say that we're going to keep all the mud out of the
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1

ocean and that may be a goal that we want to create

2

as a policy, we're not going to be able to do it

3

immediately from a practical sense.

4

have control over the funding that's necessary to

5

complete out a project.

6

highways, we want to see all nice highways, but we

7

may not have the funding in place to be able to do

8

that immediately.

Or we may not

For instance, all the

And I'm -- this particular provision, while

9

10

it sounds really good, again, what I'm trying to do

11

is balance off how to separate out what is doable

12

and followable from those things that are

13

conceptual-wise what we want but not necessarily can

14

do right away, our goals.

15

CHAIR TAVARES:

You know, my comment on this business

16

about notwithstanding any provision of law, it's

17

other laws, whether they be State laws or County

18

laws.

19

of a bill having to do with road widths, if you

20

recall.

For example, we just went through a revision

21

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

22

CHAIR TAVARES:

Right.

And we specifically changed it to include

23

that the community plan for Molokai designates their

24

road widths as -- I forget how many feet it was, but

25

X, and we wrote the bill in such a way -- or amended
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1

the bill in such a way that the community plan would

2

have precedence over the road width standards.

3

that's another -- you know, that's another law and

4

that's another way.

5

on the books, as we're going through them, where we

6

need to -- where we see a conflict between a

7

community plan and a particular law, that we come

8

back and reference the community plan or have a

9

discussion about it, whether or not we have to

So

As we look at our current laws

10

change that community plan or reference and say,

11

okay, this community plan is going to have

12

preference over, which is the more restrictive, and

13

that's the law that would be followed.

14

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

Right.

But again, from a

15

practical standpoint, you may supersede another law,

16

but whether it's practical to be able to actually

17

accomplish that goal, I'm just -- I'm a little bit

18

skeptical about the language, trying to force us to

19

do some of the things we cannot do.

20

like these are saying that -- a lot of these things

21

are sort of forcing us to do it, and I need to

22

understand where the separation is between what is

23

really doable and what is not and how we would apply

24

this language.

25

And it seems

That's all I'm saying.

There's a place for it.

You know, I can see
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this language pertaining to something like zoning,

2

where we're saying this is what we want, this is

3

what we need to follow, this law for zoning.

4

is a policy that we want to look at for erosion, for

5

instance, and whatever laws are applicable or

6

whatever has been written in the past, this is what

7

we want to try and follow, but I'm not sure to what

8

extent we'd have to do that.

This

Because you're also -- you're also quoting

9

10

the budgetary aspects of it too, and that's kind of

11

necessary, but there are physical limits or fiscal

12

limits to what we can apply as far as the County

13

budget.

14

divert water from the ocean from non-point source

15

pollution.

16

budget for the next ten years to be able to just

17

create basins if we're going to try and divert water

18

or mud away from the oceans.

You know, for instance, detention basins to

We would have to put our entire County

So from a practical standpoint it's not

19

20

doable, but at the same time we need to measure the

21

distance, the goal that we need to start directing

22

it.

23

how

24

do it.

25

cannot do all of it at one time.

So to what extent this limitation is, that's
what I'm trying to get to.

I know we need to

We need to put the money to it, but we
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CHAIR TAVARES:

I think we'll get into further discussion

2

on that later on, too, that relates to it.

3

Mr. Hokama and then Ms. Johnson.

4

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

Thank you, Chair.

You know, my

5

concern with the proposed revision seems quite

6

contradictory.

7

things like discretionary actions, but if we are

8

required to conform, it doesn't become a

9

discretionary action.

You know, we're underscoring adding

You're just mandated to make

10

a -- whatever decision is required by law.

And I

11

think maybe that was a point I thought Mr. Moto was

12

trying to make, whereby on that conditional permit,

13

maybe it shouldn't have even been processed because

14

the law says you need to say no.

15

something you're going to reject anyway?

So why process

16

My concern is more about what Mr. Arakawa

17

started, Chair, the financial impacts, because I

18

think then we should be looking at what will be the

19

general edict and not the general plan.

20

believe we will be taking that flexibility away from

21

a policy document that has been traditionally viewed

22

as such from a document that is trying to be very

23

legislative and regulatory in nature.

24
25

Because I

So I would say what concerns me as your
current Budget Chairman is -- I think what brought
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concern to me, Madam Chair, that Mr. Arakawa brought

2

forward is let's take all community plans and let's

3

say within the first five years each plan requires

4

us to front X amount of dollars.

5

the Charter has been approved by our community and

6

our voters, they've already authorized this County

7

to expand government and increase expenses.

8

we'll have a plan, because the community plans will

9

be part of the general plan as

10

CHAIR TAVARES:

11

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

Already with what

Now,

Yes.
-- the language states.

So if we

12

are to be required to implement the first five-year

13

program of all of the community plans' requirements,

14

I would think we need to do a financial assessment.

15

Because we're either going to have to borrow a lot

16

more money or be able to tell the people every two

17

years or so we will be raising taxes to cover the

18

requirements that we will not have flexibility to

19

defer from because it is a requirement of

20

implementation.

21

very clear to our communities on what the financial

22

impacts could be -- I say could be because we're not

23

there yet -- to implement edicts and a plans --

24

policy plans.

25

And I'm not too sure we have been

And so I would hope that we would continue.
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I believe you have been very open to continue this

2

discussion, because eventually we're going to have

3

to face where the rubber meets the road, Chair, and

4

that is paying for these requirements.

5

you for letting me share my concern regarding this

6

specific area of revision under discussion.

7

you.

8

CHAIR TAVARES:

Thank you.

9

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

So I thank

Thank

Ms. Johnson.

I think some of what -- we're

10

getting into an area that is basically the

11

subjective aspect of when you're looking at a

12

community plan it looks different to different

13

people depending on where you're standing.

14

of the things are vision, some of the things are

15

practical and implementable, and I think that what

16

this section says to me is that mainly it should be

17

law.

18

And some

If the community plan says -- makes specific

19

reference to a law or says it prohibits something or

20

it mandates that something be done, that language is

21

very specific in that community plan.

22

then give the force of law at least as much as it's

23

adopted, then, into the general plan some teeth.

24

And that's where we found ourselves in all these

25

problems before.

Is it law?

That would

Is it a guideline?
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And the whole purpose in looking at where

2

we1re going with this is to try to bring that even

3

more narrow so that we have fewer and fewer

4

conflicts and so that we take that sUbjectivity out.

5

I think what this section does is it throws

6

everything in reverse now to say, well, if there are

7

sections within community plans that are neither

8

practical nor able to be enforced by law, then we

9

need to go in reverse and revisit those community

10

plans and then eliminate or at least go one way or

11

the other so it takes that element of question out.

12

And that, to me, is why we1re working almost

13

backwards in this process.

14

We1ve got start somewhere, and the continual

15

argument that1s always being used is that it1s never

16

really enforceable.

17

And there1s this continual debate and struggle going

18

on back and forth.

19

deal with that aspect of it, because there are some

20

things that are in community plans -- just as

21

Mr. Moto had mentioned the word discourage.

22

go back to the community and say, well, do you

23

really mean discourage or do you really mean

24

prohibit?

25

right, we1re going to have to change the language in

It1s never looked on as law.

At least this is an attempt to

Well,

And if you mean prohibit, then, all
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your community plan to make it definitive.

2

you'd put discourage, well, then what do you mean by

3

that?

4

an obligation or a sense of responsibility on the

5

people that come up with the community plans.

6

are they actually doing and what are we going to be

7

able to implement and what is realistic and what is

8

not realistic.

9

Or if

So it's also going to put some kind of a --

What

One of the things that Mr. Hokama brought up

10

that I might add in, like when it talks about

11

preparation of County budgets and capital

12

improvement programs shall implement the provisions

13

of the general plan, and I would add nwithin

14

practical fiscal constraints. n

15

some elements that just cannot -- like in the West

16

Maui Community Plan, you know, put in the bypass.

17

Well, you know, that's been on the community plan

18

for some time, but I would just add the additional

19

line nwithin practical fiscal constraints. n

20

you are not going to compromise or jeopardize your

21

entire budget just to conform to a community plan.

22

Because there are

Because

I might also take out, you know, where it

23

says ndiscretionary actions,n because, as Mr. Hokama

24

pointed out, well, if it's by law, it's not really a

25

discretionary action.

So I don't know if Mr. Moto
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has any comment about that, but, you know, basically

2

any ministerial action or administrative action,

3

that might further define or just, you know, bring

4

it in a little bit tighter to take out that one

5

discretionary element.

6

But those would be my suggestions, but I

7

think what this is going to is it's going to focus

8

the community plan and focus all our attention,

9

then, on what elements of the community plans are

10

really practical, what are implementable, and what

11

are financially practical, I guess.

12

think it's bad.

13

If we strip this out, then we1re right back to

14

square one again, and I think that, you know, we1ve

15

got to bite the bullet at some point and say, is it

16

law or is it a guideline?

17

then it's right back where we were before.

18

And so I don't

I think we have to start somewhere.

And if we take this out,

So I prefer to leave it in and then work

19

backward, understanding that we1re going to have a

20

transition period where there are going to be

21

elements in the community plan that are not able to

22

be implemented and they're not going to be able to

23

be funded.

24

four cents.

25

CHAIR TAVARES:

So that's my two cents on this, probably

Those are very good points, excellent
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points for our discussion.

Just to let everybody

2

know, when we met to look over this, we spent the

3

brunt of our meeting time on this section, and then

4

once we got past this section, it was rather --

5

everything else seemed rather minor.
Mr. Moto or Brian, do you have any comments

6
7

about what Ms. Johnson is suggesting about adding

8

the "within practical fiscal constraints"?

9

MR. MISKAE:

Madam Chair, if I could comment very briefly.

10

We talk about conformance provisions of the general

11

plan.

12

where we describe the provisions of the general

13

plan, and the provisions that we're talking about

14

here involve implementation schedules, involve an

15

action plan, involve a capital improvement element.

16

So essentially we're -- I think we will address the

17

things that Councilmember Hokama is talking about In

18

the provisions of the plan.

19

implementing the provisions of the plan, hopefully

20

you have not I guess put the bar so high that you

21

can't reach it.

22

you want to put the implementing actions in.

23

We have to look at further along in this bill

So when you are

I mean this is up to you as to how

So I think as you proceed to develop the plan

24

based on the framework that's established here, you

25

will start seeing, yes, this is ten years away, this
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is five years away, this is something that we want

2

to do but we probably can't get to it within

3

whatever.

4

implementation schedules so that you're doing things

5

within the realm of realistic possibilities.

But this is the idea of establishing

And based on the discussion on discretionary

6
7

actions, by their very nature they are

8

discretionary.

9

well, we'll say special use permits by a Planning

I think the idea of

for example,

10

Commission is a discretionary action.

11

the community plan or the general plan may allow

12

something to happen, it's not necessary that that

13

action be approved if for other reasons it shouldn't

14

be.

15

do it, I mean, it's pretty well cut and dry you

16

don't.

17

Even though

If the community plan outright says you can't

It's no.
But the language aspect that you talked about

18

I think is critical, and we talked about that this

19

morning.

20

we're going to have to be more definitive in what we

21

mean by things.

22

part of our general plan, it talks about restricting

23

transient vacation rentals from single family areas.

24

What does that mean?

25

of the plan I thought it meant don't do it, but

As we're developing the language, I think

I used the words this morning, as

Well, as one of the drafters
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Councilmember Tavares said, well, it kind of means

2

to me that you can allow it but on a limited basis.

3

You do some restricting.

4

So, again, as Mr. Moto pointed out, it's this
I suppose if we

5

whole matter of interpretation.

6

could draft laws, Madam Chair, that were perfect, we

7

wouldn't have to have attorneys, but we're not about

8

to probably do that.

9

and trying to do the best we can with it.

10

CHAIR TAVARES:

11

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

So we keep doing what we do

You want to continue?
One of the other things too, and I

12

was just -- because I know that Wayne is not here,

13

and because this is his section, I don't know if it

14

would be helpful, because I don't know how the other

15

members feel, but I think that because Michelle, his

16

assistant, helped draft this -- it's very hard for

17

me to interpret what he meant or she meant when this

18

particular section of the bill was being introduced.

19

So I don't know if it would be helpful or if anyone

20

would object to having Michelle come up and explain

21

what the intention of this section is to help us

22

move over this hump.

23

CHAIR TAVARES:

Yeah.

It's just a suggestion.

I would prefer that we defer action

24

on this until Mr. Nishiki can be here to explain

25

this particular thing in more detail, and I believe
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1

that Michelle is following it quite well and can

2

bring him up to speed on what some of the concerns

3

were, some of the suggestions and comments were.

4

And, you know, I don't see us doing any final action

5

today anyway.

6

Mr. Arakawa.

COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA:

Madam Chairman, one of the

7

suggestions that I would make on this, we know some

8

of the limitations of our budget, and maybe we

9

should -- when we're creating the plan, create some

10

limitations in how the CAC or how the plan is being

11

created that has a limitation so that it has to be

12

within a practical scope.

13

we have $100 million that we can spend in Kihei,

14

then we would try and limit it somehow to say, well,

15

the plan -- everything in that must come up to that

16

much within a given period and somehow try and limit

17

it from a practical basis.

18

In other words, let's say

Because in framing some of these, unless we

19

put some limitations in the building of the plan,

20

those people that are building it might not be

21

looking at this at how to create it from a practical

22

standpoint.

23

and to the commissions can have some idea of what

24

would be practical and what not, then the plan could

25

be built so that it is implementable and doable.

And if only the advisors to the CACs
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You know, we cannot have it where, for

2

instance, one community wants to put in, you know,

3

half a billion dollars worth of stuff in their

4

particular area and another community wants to put

5

another half a billion dollars worth of stuff in

6

their area and expect that it will be done.

7

there's some kind of a physical or fiscal limitation

8

that is put in that will reflect what an actual

9

County budget would be, a percentage or something

If

10

like that -- and I don't know.

11

how to do it, but I feel that when we've had this

12

discussion, we really want to have something that is

13

doable and we really want to make sure that the

14

money is put in in the implementation of how we're

15

going to create our budget so that it meets what our

16

planning objectives are.

17

I really don't know

I mean that's something that I think we've

18

all agreed on that we need to do.

If we want a

19

highway there, we have to put the money in the

20

budget to create the highway, but on the other side,

21

we don't really understand how we're going to limit

22

those requests to what the real life situation is to

23

how much money you actually have.

24

complicated real quick on this thing.

25

the intent is really good that if we're going to say

And it gets very
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we're going to do it, we have to put the money to do

2

it.

3

Somehow we've got to balance it.

CHAIR TAVARES:

There's a reality check that needs to come

4

into play there, and as I see the other -- the

5

present community plans, a lot of it was your

6

Christmas wish list for your community, and not

7

giving any consideration to what the costs were.

8

And I think this is why we were insisting that along

9

with the implementing actions that there be an

10

approximate budgetary need to fulfill that.

11

But I think that -- you know, I think we can

12

go -- move on in the discussion, because this, like

13

Mr. Miskae says, comes up later on with more detail,

14

and maybe talk about it as a package regarding the

15

fiscal part of it.

16

indication in any community plan, and I bet if you

17

took one community plan and put a price tag on their

18

implementing actions, you know, we would be out of

19

the world with some of this stuff.

20

There never has been a fiscal

So, you know, I think people are going to

21

understand that this is the reality of what our

22

fiscal limitations are, and, you know, if we're

23

going to get into facilities district taxing and if

24

one community really wants all this stuff, then we

25

put it out there and say, you know, if -- whatever
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1

the percentage is that agrees, that they're going to

2

be taxed at a certain rate in order to get those

3

facilities in their district, then so be it.

4

think those things all have to be laid out on the

5

table as the community plans are developed in this

6

next round.

9

They're very good concerns.

Mr. Hokama.

7

8

But I

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

And I'm glad you brought that up,

Chairman, because one fear of mine would be that

10

then we might be creating gated regions than gated

11

communities, and that would be, to me, not a very

12

healthy social environment for the County as a

13

whole.

14

know, there's been areas of wish lists, or at least

15

a vision of what they would hopefully like to

16

achieve down the road.

17

But I thank you for recognizing that, you

And I bring Lanai up, specifically under

18

economic development.

19

50 years that I can recall, Lanai has always wanted

20

to diversify its economy because we've always been

21

one industry town -- island.

22

economic diversification?

23

one basic landowner and one employer, and unless

24

that employer chooses to diversify, I don't know how

25

as a County government we're going to force the

For decades,

I mean at least

How do we force

We're dealing with only
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1

issue to diversify, whether it be because it's not

2

economically feasible or the landowner just refuses

3

to budge from a certain position.

4

our community went forward on a policy and vision

5

statement and used the community plan as its tool,

6

than a regulatory type of guideline or fiscal -- or

7

a financial plan to achieve certain things within

8

certain time limits.

Again, I think

So, again, you know, while I know we need to

9

10

be within our fiscal limitations, you know, again,

11

we're going to be -- hopefully we don't have to deal

12

with competing region against region when all things

13

within a five-year limit or schedule becomes

14

conflicting because of that financial constraints,

15

Chair.

16

those points up, because it needs to be discussed.

17

It needs to be discussed.

And so I just thank you for letting us bring

18

CHAIR TAVARES:

Yes, thank you.

19

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Thank you.
Ms. Johnson.

I would like other members to

20

consider maybe adding some wording and maybe suggest

21

wording, you know, along the lines that I've made,

22

and I said even if you put it in within realistic

23

financial constraints, something just to reiterate

24

that we always have to be ever mindful that who'S

25

going to pay for this.

And, you know, it's -- my
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1

father always used to say, you know, it's like

2

having champagne on a beer budget.

3

of thing that we don't want to get into the area

4

that Mr. Arakawa is speaking about where we're

5

bankrupting ourselves and future generations to do

6

what this says.

7

would be one area that we might want to all think

8

about maybe adding in something.

9

CHAIR TAVARES:

Uh-huh.

So it's the kind

So I would -- I would think this

I think we'll bring that up, too,

10

for the next time around too.

11

had a really good discussion on this particular

12

section, and it is a critical section to this whole

13

bill.

14

up in the next, you know, few days or so, if you'll

15

send those to Mr. Boteilho and then somehow we'll

16

add them into the matrix here so that we can discuss

17

it and hopefully come to a conclusion at our next --

18

at our next meeting, which will be our final meeting

19

for the year, unless we schedule a special meeting.

20

Yeah, I think we've

So if you have any other thoughts that come

And I know we're trying to finish up a lot of

21

things in our different various committees and, you

22

know, we're getting to the crunch time and that, you

23

know, these kinds of issues are difficult.

24

certainly don't want to rush through to a point

25

where we leave something, you know, blatantly
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omitted or encouraging vagueness.
I was reminded by staff that I did not

2
3

formally close public testimony.

4

again if there's anyone in the audience who wishes

5

to testify, please signify by raising your hand, if

6

you haven't already testified.

7

don't you come up.

8
9

MR. McNATT:

So I will ask once

Okay.

Yes, Bob, why

Madam Chairman, members of the Committee, I'm

Bob McNatt with Maui Land & Pineapple Company.

I

10

just wanted to reserve the right to be able to come

11

up at the next -- next time you have this to be able

12

to make some comments.

13

comments available at this time, but we'd like to

14

have --

15

CHAIR TAVARES:

16

MR. McNATT:

17

time?

We don't have detailed

Oh, yes, definitely.

So is that -- that will be all right next

18

CHAIR TAVARES:

19

MR. McNATT:

20

CHAIR TAVARES:

Oh, yes, definitely.

Okay, thank you.
Thank you, Mr. McNatt.

21

Ms. Anderson.

22

you in here somehow.

23

MS. ANDERSON:

24

CHAIR TAVARES:

25

MS. ANDERSON:

I knew we were going to sneak

I heard you say testify, so here I am.
Okay.
Michelle Andersen, Executive Assistant to
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Councilman Nishiki, and I am testifying on my own

2

behalf.

3

just like to share it with you.

4

community plans have always said that all

5

administrative actions of the County must conform to

6

the policies and objectives of the community plans,

7

and we've gotten in trouble because different people

8

define administrative actions differently.

9

had a couple of legal opinions that came down this

But I do know the intent of this, and I'd
Because the

And we

10

Administration and the previous Administration in

11

interpreting what an administrative action was.

12

they made a distinction between a ministerial

13

discretion and a discretionary decision, both of

14

them being administrative actions, but one being

15

ministerial one being discretionary.

16

leaves it open for the Administration to determine

17

whether or not a decision they're making falls

18

within -- has to comply with the community plan as

19

required by the Code.

20

And

And so that

So it was Councilman Nishiki's intention that

21

we further define what an administrative action is,

22

and that's all this does.

23

that he's put in including the issuance of building

24

permits, building permits are -- they're required to

25

conform with the community plans also, but many

You know, and the fact
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1

times when the building inspector, whoever is

2

looking at this building permit, they don't go

3

through the community plan and look at all the

4

provisions and the policy objectives to see whether

5

or not this building permit mayor may not conform

6

to all of those provisions in the community plan.

7

So that's why that was put in there too, just to

8

make -- further define what an administrative action

9

is so that we are clarifying it and everyone's on

10

the same page.

11

CHAIR TAVARES:

12

MS. ANDERSON:

13

CHAIR TAVARES:

That's all the intent is.

Okay, thank you for that, Michelle.
Yeah, thank you.
Okay.

Is there anyone else who has not

14

testified yet?

15

closing the public testimony portion.

Okay.

At this time I'll be

.END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY.

16

17

No?

CHAIR TAVARES:

Mr. Freedman, you'll have opportunities on

18

the next time also to offer any other opinions, and

19

if there are any members out there who are not

20

already

21

already on our notification list, as this is revised

22

today, make sure you're on that list so we can send

23

you the latest updated version that will be

24

discussed at the next meeting, and that way we can

25

move along and everyone has the same information in

members of the audience who are not
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front of them.

Okay.

Thank you.

Members, I'd like to take about a ten-minute

2
3

break at this time.

4

5 -- 3:05.

5

RECESS:

6

RECONVENE:

7

CHAIR TAVARES:

So we'll be in recess until

(Gavel)

2:55 p.m.
3:14 p.m.

(Gavel)

Planning Committee please

8

reconvene, and for now we have excused Mr. Arakawa,

9

Mr. Kane, and Mr. Nishiki.

10

Members, thank you very much for that input

11

on the discussion on B, and please don't feel

12

discouraged that we're only in the first block and

13

we have many pages to go, but let's just try to go

14

along as far as we can today.

15

again, you know, we'll put them to the next time.

16

Mr. Mateo, you had comments?

17

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

And if things come up

Thank you, Madam Chair.

I just

18

wanted to ask Mr. Moto a question relative to

19

Michelle's testimony.

20

Code it -- it actually, you know, references

21

administrative actions by all County agencies being

22

required to be consistent with both community and

23

general plans.

24

raised on interpretation, as Michelle referenced, to

25

be able to get a definition for administrative

I guess under our current

With that taken and with issues
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action versus discretionary action, would that help

2

close in the scope of interpretation?

3

CHAIR TAVARES:

4

MR. MOTO:

Go ahead, Mr. Moto.

Thank you.

Madam Chair, in response to the question, yes,

5

Mr. Mateo, the Council can in reviewing the draft

6

language consider various permutations, and it will

7

be up to you to decide how best to write it.

8

your desire was to narrow the scope or more

9

specifically identify the type and nature of the

But if

10

administrative actions that are going to be subject

11

to this conformity requirement, you could, for

12

example, specifically identify those types of

13

administrative actions and not reference, in

14

general, all administrative actions or all

15

discretionary actions.

16

For example, for illustration purposes,

17

suppose -- let's take Mr. Nishiki's draft, in B.

18

Suppose, for example, the sentence that says,

19

"Notwithstanding any other provision of law, all

20

community plan, zoning ordinances, subdivision

21

ordinances, and building permits," for example,

22

whatever, grading permits, whatever kinds of actions

23

you identify, and if you identify those, then yes,

24

to that extent it would be clearer, certainly, what

25

types of administrative decisions we're going to be
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subject to this conformity requirement.
Now, I'll note as background, Madam Chair,

2
3

that with the exception of properties within the

4

Special Management Area, in general building permits

5

are not subject currently under the current law.

6

You know, under current law building permits in

7

general, unless they're in the Special Management

8

Area, are not subject to a conformity requirement

9

with general plan or community plan provisions.

10

Let's suppose that a bill were to pass that

11

specifically identified building permits as being

12

subject to a conformity requirement.

13

make a difference?

14

and it certainly would affect especially properties

15

that are not currently within the Special Management

16

Area.

Would that

And the answer is yes, it would,

17

So, for example, in the South Maui Community

18

Plan there are specific provisions regarding height

19

limitations for different types of property,

20

commercial properties, multi-family properties.

21

Some of these limitations are different from the

22

limitations set forth in the zoning code.

23

for example, the Kihei Community Plan says, you

24

know, on page 47, Urban Design Standards, Building

25

Form,

So that,

"Establish a maximum of 35 feet in building
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1

height for new commercial facilities."

2

property is in the SMA and because the SMA law

3

requires conformity with the community plan and

4

general plan, then no one gets an SMA permit unless

5

they comply with that provision.

6

If a

But if they're outside of that SMA permit

7

restriction, they're not -- that area, they're not

8

currently subject to that.

9

passed in its current form or in a modified form, it

This bill would, if

10

would make that properties outside side of Special

11

Management Area subject to that height limitation,

12

even though they may be in a zoning classification

13

that actually allows a larger height.

14

So there will be -- I anticipate that what

15

will happen is the zoning administrators or building

16

permit processors will come to Corporation Counsel

17

and say, Corporation Counsel, we have a property

18

here that is zoned -- I'm going to

19

illustration purposes only.

20

property zoned B-3 in South Maui.

21

there are any.

22

central business district zoning you're allowed a

23

height of 12 stories.

24

this bill would do would say, oh, that -- sorry, no

25

building permit.

this is

Let's assume there's a
I don't know if

There may not be any, but in the B-3

Well -- well, you know, what

Community plan says establish a
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1

maximum of 35 feet in building height for new

2

commercial facilities.

3

in essence you would now be the -- without having

4

amended all of the zoning ordinances, in effect, at

5

least that height provision would have been -- will

6

be superseded.

7

consequences as a result of just simply -- even just

8

the reference to building permits will change some

9

properties and some property proposals.

10

CHAIR TAVARES:

So what would happen is that

So there will be practical

Okay.

Thank you.

Okay, members, if we

11

can kind of move on.

12

example, Mr. Moto, that really made a point.

13

could get 12 stories within 35 feet you'd be fine.

14

Going to be very small people in that building.

15

Okay.

And thank you for that
If you

Next the section, C -- it's been a

16

long week, even though it was a short week.

17

Mr. Boteilho very nicely put in the changes that

18

were needed based on the recent passage of Charter

19

amendments.

20

dictated or necessitated because of the Charter

21

amendments.

22

issue right there, unless anybody has any questions

23

about it.

24
25

So what you see in C is what was

So I don't believe that's a contentious

SECTION 2.80B.010.C.l.b

CHAIR TAVARES:

Okay, the next section on page 2, on the

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

PC 11/14/02

63

1

island-wide strategies, under B, Ms. Johnson, and

2

this was mentioned in one of the public testimonies,

3

"Managed and directed growth plan.

4

existing and future land use patterns and planned

5

growth for the 20-year planning period."

6

proposing to take out the section "based on the

7

distribution of projected population and economic

8

growth within the County."

9

discuss this at this time.

10

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Yes.

A description of

And you're

And you wanted to

And the only reason I just

11

think we should leave this section, even, you know,

12

rewording it, you have "considering the

13

distribution" -- "considering the distribution of

14

projected population and economic growth within the

15

County," I believe, is what Carl had recommended.

16

just think if you leave that whole area out, they

17

are going to look at managing and directing the

18

growth plan.

19

to take into account so much more than just the

20

distribution of projected population and economic

21

growth.

22

a lot of things.

23

I

It's just a given that they're going

They're going to take into consideration of

So I think it's better if you just leave it

24

out, and I think it just leaves it up to whatever

25

they have to consider in order to make a proper
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decision.

2

know, assume that they're going to know what they're

3

doing.

4

CHAIR TAVARES:

So I would rather just strike it and, you

Okay.

And I think if I heard Mr. Freedman

5

right, he didn't have a problem with that being

6

taken out.

7

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

8

CHAIR TAVARES:

9

10

Right.

And he's nodding over there.

So would you

like to make a formal motion on that, Ms. Johnson?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Yes.

I make a -- I move that we

11

strike the section in B that says "based on the

12

distribution of projected population and economic

13

growth within the County."

14

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

15

CHAIR TAVARES:

16

Okay.

Discussion?

Second.
It's been moved and seconded.

Any further discussion, Ms. Johnson?

17

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

18

CHAIR TAVARES:

No.

Other members, any discussion on this

19

part?

20

deleting the section in the brackets which reads,

21

"based on the distribution of projected population

22

and economic growth within the County" be deleted,

23

okay, all those in favor, say "aye."

Okay, hearing none, all those in favor of

24

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED AYE.

25

CHAIR TAVARES:

Opposed say "no."
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VOTE: AYES:

2
3

4

NOES:
ABSTAIN:
ABSENT:
EXC. :

Councilmembers Carroll, Hokama,
Johnson, Mateo, Vice-Chair Molina,
and Chair Tavares.
None.
None.
None.
Councilmembers Arakawa, Kane, and
Nishiki.

5

MOTION CARRIED.
6

ACTION:

APPROVE proposed revision.

7

8

CHAIR TAVARES:

Motion is carried.

Thank you.

Moving right along, the next page, on page 3,

9

10

this also has to do with Charter -- what happened

11

with the Charter amendment, and the section under

12

status reports has been expanded to include,

13

annual general plan implementation" and include --

14

expanded to include the phrase "and enforcement,"

15

and you will see that and enforcement is placed

16

throughout the Section 4, and I don't believe that

17

these are, you know, any big deal.

18

talking about definitions, we were discussing this

19

earlier, that enforcement will be whatever the

20

Planning Department and Planning Director feels

21

falls under enforcement, and it could be a myriad of

22

things.

"An

And when we were

23

Now, if we wanted to be specific about what

24

kinds of things we wanted included in enforcement,

25

maybe you could think about that and a way you want

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

66

PC 11/14/02

If not, I think it's more to draw

1

to say it.

2

attention to the fact that we want a little more

3

information about what comes through the Planning

4

Department.

5

denied up front, and maybe the report of how many

6

are denied and for what reason becomes part of the

7

enforcement part -- portion.
Mr. Hokama.

8

9

We don't hear about the ones that are

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

Thank you, Chair.

Maybe Mr. Miskae

10

can -- if he has access to the information can share

11

with us this afternoon, please, Mr. Miskae.

12

sense we're up on this Charter amendment regarding

13

enforcement.

14

business concerns or complaints that's been

15

forwarded that we haven't maybe had the opportunity

16

to follow through as part of a procedure to see if

17

enforcement of certain things either needs to be

18

taken -- action taken or that it wasn't valid enough

19

to do any type of administrative action, if I could

20

describe it that way, that you may be aware of?

21

MR. MISKAE:

In a

Are you aware of either residential or

Madam Chair, I'm going to take this just a

22

little ways, because my division is not really

23

involved in the day-to-day enforcement of our laws.

24

In 1996 the matter of administration enforcement of

25

zoning moved from Public Works to planning and the
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staff went with it.

The administrator of that

2

division is Aaron Shinmoto.

3

What I can say is that there are three

4

individuals that are charged with the responsibility

5

of enforcing zoning throughout the entire County.

6

As a result of that, it's my understanding that they

7

act mainly upon complaints, rather than of their own

8

volition.

9

disregard for the law, that they certainly wouldn't

I'm guessing that if they saw blatant

10

just drive by it, but I don't think they consciously

11

go through and look for situations like this.

12

Every complaint that is filed with the

13

department is properly recorded and there is closure

14

for each and everyone of them.

15

this idea of enforcement and how it would be

16

reported this morning.

17

report that might even be available now, should the

18

Council wish to have Mr. Shinmoto come up and maybe

19

just talk about some of the challenges he has, and

20

maybe there could be a report filed as to actions,

21

as to complaints, as to finality of the actions, and

22

it might give the Council an idea maybe of some of

23

the shortcomings of our zoning system, maybe some of

24

the areas that maybe need fixing, but I don't think

25

I can go much farther than that, Madam Chair.

We talked about

I felt that's probably a
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1

think Mr. Shinmoto might be an ideal individual to

2

be invited to really discuss the ins and outs of

3

enforcement.

4

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

Chair, then maybe if I can just

5

share some comments, please, because this is more

6

specific whereby each department would make a report

7

and then transmit those comments to the Director of

8

Planning, I believe.

9
10

CHAIR TAVARES:

Yes.

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

Yes.

And again, I guess one

11

possible way to help implementation is to create and

12

pay for a position in each department that would

13

take care of this, unless they already have bodies

14

that can assume those responsibilities.

15

like maybe under Department of Public Works, I don't

16

know if the zoning inspector would -- or which

17

inspector would take care of violations for, let's

18

say, the grease traps under our Code and whether

19

that kind of enforcement information would be part

20

of our report from Department of Public Works and

21

Waste Manage -- I don't know what the new

22

Department's title is now, but those kind of things.

23

Do you see a budgetary impact on the need for

And also

24

additional positions for certain departments to be

25

able to report?

Because I can see Parks would need
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to make a report of their area of responsibility of

2

enforcement, whether it be of curfew violations with

3

the police

4

violations of liquor laws from Department of Liquor

5

Control, because it's to be tied into the third

6

quarterly report on the budget implementation.

7

MR. MISKAE:

that the police would help them with,

Madam Chair, if I might, again, going out in

8

the community, I think that the biggest -- one of

9

the biggest things that we found was how corne

10

there's no teeth in these plans.

11

enforce these plans.

12

here doesn't talk about anything other than an

13

annual general plan implementation and enforcement

14

report.

15

provisions of the community and the general plans,

16

not necessarily grease traps or building violations

17

or things along that line.

18

that are contained within the policies, objectives,

19

and implementation actions of the general plan, the

20

island-wide plan, and the community plans only.

21

How corne you never

So you'll notice the language

So what it really refers to is those

It would be those things

So I'm not sure that you'd want to go any

22

further than that.

Obviously, if the Council wanted

23

a report on all enforcement actions from every

24

department, you know, Section 8 violations in

25

housing and, you know, whatever, you can probably
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1

get that, but I don't think that's what was we

2

talked about here.

3

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

And, Mr. Miskae, thank you for

4

bringing it up because it could be a little narrower

5

or it could be very wide and totally encompassing of

6

all the needs of -- that could come under

7

enforcement.

8

we could include in this report, and again, we're

9

all going to be learning together since this itself

You know, there's a wide gamut of what

10

will be implemented and I guess will be viewed,

11

whether we're going to enforce this implementation

12

ourselves.

13

comments from you as how you foresee it as part of

14

this ordinance proposal.

15
16

MR. MISKAE:

So, again, I just was looking for some

That's how I would see it, Madam Chair,

Mr. Hokama.

17

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

18

CHAIR TAVARES:

Thank you.

Thank you.

I think in this area of the annual

19

reports, that at some point in time in the next term

20

that there should be a meeting of the Administration

21

and, you know, a member of Council so that we're

22

clear as to what it is, instead of them guessing

23

what kind of reporting do we want and what format.

24

Just as we have done before in some of the budget

25

implementation reports, that once we have a common
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understanding of what our requirements are, that

2

they don't have to, you know, spend a lot of

3

resources or expend a lot of resources in order to

4

produce a report that we weren't interested in in

5

the first place, but they think they're meeting our

6

need.

7

work a little more efficiently together I think will

8

be the order of the day for the next term.

9

thank you for the question.

10

So we'll try to -- you know, getting us to

But

It's a real pertinent

one.
Okay, next page, page 4.

11

Members, do you

12

want us to accept all of these changes one by one

13

or --

14

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

15

CHAIR TAVARES:

All together?

Okay.

SECTION 2.80B.OIO.C.5.c

16
17

No.

CHAIR TAVARES:

Number

this is C on page 4, and this

18

was an expansion of including telecommunications

19

systems proposed by Councilmember Mateo at the last

20

meeting that we had on this, and I'd like to turn it

21

over to you for some comments, Mr. Mateo.

22

you.

23

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Thank you.

Thank

Very little comments.

24

At the last meeting we -- I included

25

telecommunications systems only because prior
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discussions indicates that systems such as these

2

could have direct impacts on many communities and it

3

should be part of the inclusion of this particular

4

section.

5

CHAIR TAVARES:

6

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Okay.

Thank you.

Ms. Johnson.

I like including that also.

One

7

of the testifiers also brought up -- and actually I

8

think it was two testifiers.

9

this would be the appropriate place to include it,

And I'm wondering if

10

where it says infrastructure, water, and then I

11

would put "environmental and public facilities

12

assessment," and put in the word "environmental,"

13

and then in the explanation farther down where they

14

talk about the study shall include but not be

15

limited to an assessment of infrastructure, public

16

facilities, water, and then I would put -- I would

17

put after that assessment of environmental

18

resources,

19

resources," but I don't know if that -- if that fits

20

in this section or if there's a better section that

21

that might fit in.

22

CHAIR TAVARES:

"including view planes and scenic

Yeah, Ms. Johnson, I was going to have the

23

staff to work with Mr. Miskae and find the

24

appropriate places to address some of those things

25

that came up during the testimony.

I think the

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

73

PC 11/14/02

1

points about the environmental resources is

2

something we should be looking at as we -- you know,

3

we all heard the mantra, and, you know, the

4

environment is critical to our success economically,

5

and we should recognize that specifically within the

6

community plans.

7

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

That would be fine with me, and

8

that was just my suggestion to -- whether it's in

9

this area or another area, I think it's really

10

important to include that.

11

CHAIR TAVARES:

12

MR. MISKAE:

Thank you.

Mr. Miskae.

Madam Chair, we actually had that under D and

13

took it out, so that would be the place to put it

14

back in again.

15

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

It's a resource.
That's fine.

That's kind of where

16

I had it too, underneath the resource assessment,

17

and I would just really think that staff could take

18

some of the wording that the testifiers presented us

19

and just include that.

20

CHAIR TAVARES:

Okay.

That would be fine.

Because this was a proposal outside

21

of the Charter amendment passing, I'll entertain a

22

motion to accept Mr. Mateo's amendment to this

23

section.

24

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

So moved.

25

COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL:

Second.
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CHAIR TAVARES:

You can let Mr. Mateo move.

Okay.

Moved

2

by Ms. Johnson and seconded by Mr. Carroll.

3

further discussion on this?

4

those in favor of saying -- all those in favor, say

5

"aye."

6

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED AYE.

7

CHAIR TAVARES:

8

VOTE: AYES:

11

All right, members, all

Those opposed, "nay."
Councilmembers Carroll, Hokama,
Johnson, Mateo, Vice-Chair Molina,
and Chair Tavares.
None.
None.
None.
Councilmembers Arakawa, Kane, and
Nishiki.

9

10

Any

NOES:
ABSTAIN:
ABSENT:
EXC. :

12
MOTION CARRIED.
13

ACTION:

APPROVE proposed revision.

14
15

CHAIR TAVARES:

We'll do all the Charter amendment ones at

16

one sweep, one fell swoop as

17

as some of our members say.

18
19

20
21

-

- or one fall sweep,

SECTION 2.80B.020.D

CHAIR TAVARES:

Okay, Mr. Mateo, you're up again for -

-

on

page 5 in D.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

Thank you, Madam Chair.

The intent

22

to increase the number of days for the general plan

23

advisory committee was specifically just that,

24

allowing them a little more time to actually

25

complete their work.
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CHAIR TAVARES:

Yes, thank you.

So he's changing the time

2

from 120 days to 180 days.

3

discussion on this?

4

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

5

CHAIR TAVARES:

6

No.

Mr. Mateo, would you like to make the

motion?

7

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

8

CHAIR TAVARES:

9

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

10

Okay, members, any

I'll just go ahead and second.

Okay.
I move that we change Item D from

120 days to 180 days.

11

COUNCILMEMBER MATEO:

12

CHAIR TAVARES:

Second.

Second, okay, Ms. Johnson and Mr. Mateo.

13

Any further discussion?

14

really good, because I think this general plan group

15

has to go to the other islands also and the other

16

districts.

17

those in favor of the motion, say "aye."

Any further discussion on this?

18

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED AYE.

19

CHAIR TAVARES:

20

VOTE: AYES:

21
22
23

NOES:
ABSTAIN:
ABSENT:
EXC. :

I think this is probably

Opposed say "no."
Councilmembers Carroll, Hokama,
Johnson, Mateo, Vice-Chair Molina,
and Chair Tavares.
None.
None.
None.
Councilmembers Arakawa, Kane, and
Nishiki.

24
MOTION CARRIED.

25
ACTION:

All

APPROVE proposed revision.
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CHAIR TAVARES:

Motion carried.

Thank you.

Okay, the next section is necessitated by --

2
3

or mandated by the Charter amendment that is

4

changing our -- another time period.

5

days after a Planning Commission adopts its

6

recommendations, the Planning Director shall

7

transmit the recommended revisions to the County

8

Council."

9

and unfortunately it's part of the Charter now and

"Within 90

And I know a testifier brought this up,

10

we'll have to follow the Charter, which changes that

11

to 180 days.

12

Now, it says within, so if it comes sooner,

13

that's

14

now read, because of the Charter amendment,

15

180 days after a Planning Commission holds its final

16

public hearing, the commission shall transmit the

17

proposed revisions and its finding and

18

recommendations to the Council."

19

going to come direct from the commission to the

20

Council.

21

that transmits it.

22

already, because I think this is one of the areas

23

that she raised a concern.

24
25

you know, that will be fine.

So it will
"Within

So actually, it's

It's not going to be the Planning Director
I'm sorry that Ms. Long has left

Then the next section is another change which
now states that,

"No later than one year after the
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1

receipt of the transmittal from a Planning

2

Commission the County Council shall adopt the

3

general plan by ordinance following a public

4

hearing.

5

adopting the general plan, the general plan advisory

6

committee shall be disbanded."

7

abandoned.

8

MR. MI SKAE :

9

CHAIR TAVARES:

Upon the final vote by the County Council

I was going to say

Disbanded.

Same thing.
Same thing.

And those were mandated by

10

the recent Charter provision adoption.

11

page --

12

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

13

CHAIR TAVARES:

14

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

On the next

Chair, Madam Chair.

Yes.
I hate to be -- the underscoring on

15

page 5, letter D, under the proposed revision,

16

that's the specific language that we got that --

17

that was adopted?

18

CHAIR TAVARES:

By the Charter, yes.

19

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

And I only bring it up because it

20

says transmittal from a Planning Commission the

21

Council shall adopt the general plan.

22

Planning Commissions, so do we wait or do we move

23

after -- the clock starts after the first commission

24

submits or does the clock start after the third

25

commission submits?

We have three

Because it may not be all in a
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uniform time manner.

2

CHAIR TAVARES:

3

submits.

4

I would assume it's after the last one

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

So if, Mr. Moto, can you just maybe

5

have a check on that for the Committee, please,

6

Chair?

I would appreciate that.

7

CHAIR TAVARES:

8

MR. MOTO:

9

that.

Mr. Moto.

Yes, Madam Chair, I can take another look at
I don't have the Charter -- exact Charter

10

language at this time, so it's a little difficult,

11

but we can go back and look at it.

12

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

13

CHAIR TAVARES:

Thank you.

Yeah, thanks for bringing that point up.

14

Of course if interpretation were up to me, you know,

15

we'd have no problems.

16

one mandated by the Charter.

17

public hearing ll to the amendments.

18

would read that IIAII proposed amendments to the

19

general plan shall be referred to the appropriate

20

Planning Commission, Commissions, for findings and

21

recommendations following a public hearing. II

22

then the next section changes the days -- the time

23

limit again to 180 days from 120 days and refers to

24

holding the final public hearing.

25

proposed amendment and its findings and

Okay.

On page 6, another
Adds IIfollowing a
It -- so it

Okay, the
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1

recommendations will be transmitted to the County

2

Council.

3

one year after the receipt of the transmittal the

4

County Council shall review and act upon general

5

plan amendments proposed by the Planning Director.

6

Okay.

And once again, in there is no later than

Any questions?
The next section, once again, deals with

7

8

days.

I think almost all of the days were changed

9

from 120 to 180 because of the Charter, and then

10

some things are reordered, you know, C becomes D and

11

D becomes E.

12

Okay.

We can just whip right along here and
This is another one by the Charter

13

turn to page 10.

14

amendment, and I think this one just repeats what we

15

talked about earlier about the enforcement, the

16

report.

17

we're now into the community plan section, so some

18

of the things will be mirrored as was in the general

19

plan section.

20

general plan one, which we kind of went over.

21
22
23

24
25

And this is repeated because this is now

So it's basically the same as the

Mr. Boteilho, you can stop me any time if you
want, if you have comments also.
SECTION 2.80B.060.C

CHAIR TAVARES: Okay, on page 11, on C,

"Each committee

shall be composed of" -- this is referring to -- I'm
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1

sorry, I don't know how anybody watching this on

2

television can follow what we're doing.

3

do with the community plans.

4

plans section now, and they're talking about the

5

citizen advisory committee.

6

continuity and to the greatest extent possible, the

7

County Council and the Mayor shall reappoint" -- I'm

8

sorry.

9

revision by the Department of Planning.

This has to

We're in the community

"For purposes of

This isn't the Charter.

This is a proposed
Okay.

10

So this has to do with the purposes of

11

continuity, and to the greatest extent possible, the

12

County Council and the Mayor shall reappoint their

13

respective members of the general plan advisory

14

committee to serve on the appropriate planning --

15

community plan advisory committee.

16

review what happens in the general plan committee

17

in fact, did we pass that section?

18

MR. BOTEILHO:

19

CHAIR TAVARES:

20
21

Yes.

Okay.

If we

Yes, Madam Chair.

Maybe we better go back to that section.

I thought I had a revision for that.
MR. BOTEILHO:

Yeah, actually, Madam Chair, I must admit,

22

I guess, I don't know what happened, but actually

23

this section was supposed to have been revised to

24

say -- well, to strike the words "and to the

25

greatest extent possible," and change the word
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1

II shall II to II may . II

2

may reappoint their respective members of the

3

general plan advisory committee. II

4

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

liThe County Council and the Mayor

Okay.

So, Chair, can Mr. Boteilho

5

read the corrected underscoring as it would be --

6

under consideration, please.

7

MR. BOTEILHO:

IIFor purposes of continuity, the County

8

Council and the Mayor may reappoint their respective

9

members of the general plan advisory committee to

10

serve on the appropriate community plan advisory

11

committee. II

12

CHAIR TAVARES:

The intent there was for flexibility.

Mr. Boteilho, where's the section under

13

the general plan and how that committee is set up?

14

I didn't mark my new copy.

15

MR. BOTEILHO:

16

CHAIR TAVARES:

Page 4, towards the bottom.
Yeah, if you'll indulge me, members.

If

17

we could go back to page 4.

18

submit my proposal in writing, but on Section C,

19

this is the general plan advisory committee, and it

20

will meet every ten years,

21

they'll revise the general plan through this

22

committee.

23

shall be composed of 36 members, two appointed from

24

each community plan district by the County Council

25

and two appointed from each community plan district

C,

I see the -- I didn't

just like we do now, and

liThe general plan advisory committee
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1

by the Mayor."
I had wanted to offer an amendment to reduce

2
3

this number so that the Mayor would appoint one from

4

each community plan district, and that would reduce

5

the number of the advisory committee total to 27, I

6

think.

7

discuss it when we have it in writing or is that

8

clear enough that we're just going to change these

9

numbers?

10

I thought -- would you folks prefer we

MR. BOTEILHO:

I'm proposing to change the number.
Madam Chair, if you take a five-minute

11

recess, I can go and copy the correct copy.

12

Apparently I didn't make sure that the right copy

13

was being Xeroxed.

14

CHAIR TAVARES:

I can do it in five minutes.

Well, I think the members don't have a

15

problem with understanding this part.

My

16

reason for recommending this is that I think a

17

committee of 36 is much too huge to accomplish what

18

needs to be accomplished with the general plan.

19

is still a large committee, and I think there's

20

also -- we will probably be tackling later on

21

whether or not to include members to represent

22

Kahoolawe, you know, that we can talk about the next

23

time.

24

Department and maybe Mr. Moto to do a little bit of

25

research on what jurisdiction do we have over

my

27

I think we're going to ask the Planning
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1

Kahoolawe in our Maui County Community Plan

2

perspective.

3

if we are in fact going to leave -- or not deal with

4

Kahoolawe in the community plan or on this

5

committee.

6

MR. MISKAE:

So that number could drop even further

Madam Chair, if we leave Kahoolawe in, we're

7

going to have to amend the language a little bit,

8

because obviously we can't appoint someone from

9

Kahoolawe.

10

CHAIR TAVARES:

11

MR. MISKAE:

12
13

Right.

So we'll have to amend it anyway a little

bit.
CHAIR TAVARES:

Oh, yes.

Thank you.

So we'll have the

14

Mr. Miskae and Mr. Moto work on that a little bit

15

and present it at the next meeting.

16

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

17

CHAIR TAVARES:

That's fine.

So we won't take any action on this, just

18

so we understand it, what the intent is.

19

now we can go back to where we were.

20

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

21

CHAIR TAVARES:

Okay.

So

Page 11.

Because the continuity that we're talking

22

about is if members from the community sat on the

23

general plan, there would be sort of an

24

institutional memory or it could continue on and

25

promote the further refinement of the general and
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1

island plans into the community plans.

2

basically be three people out of the committee,

3

then, of we may and the Mayor may.

4

that flexibility.
Okay.

5

That would

So that gives us

I think we're on page II, members,

6

what Mr. Boteilho read to you for purposes of

7

continuity --

8

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

9

CHAIR TAVARES:

Oh, okay.

10

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

11

CHAIR TAVARES:

12
13

So moved, Madam Chair.
Thank you.

Second.

Okay, moved by Mr. Hokama, second by

Ms. Johnson.

Any discussion, Mr. Hokama?

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

I think it's very clear.

The

14

Council and the Mayor would have the ability to

15

reappoint, and it's not a requirement or a mandate,

16

but that, again, I believe in institutional

17

experience, and history can be a definite advantage

18

to each region.

19

this.

20

CHAIR TAVARES:

21

this?

22

"aye."

Okay.

So I will be very supportive of

Thank you.

Any further comments on

Okay, seeing none, all those in favor, say

23

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED AYE.

24

CHAIR TAVARES:

Opposed?

25
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VOTE: AYES:

2
3

4

NOES:
ABSTAIN:
ABSENT:
EXC. :

Councilmembers Carroll, Hokama,
Johnson, Mateo, Vice-Chair Molina,
and Chair Tavares.
None.
None.
None.
Councilmembers Arakawa, Kane, and
Nishiki.

5

MOTION CARRIED.
6

7

ACTION:
CHAIR TAVARES:

APPROVE proposed revision.
Motion carried.

8

Okay, the next section, again, is changing

9

dates -- days from 90 to 180, and re -- restating

10

what it says in the Charter, that it's after the

11

final public hearing and the commission will

12

transmit the proposed revisions to the County

13

Council.
The second section adds that last sentence so

14
15

that,

"The respective community plan advisory

16

committee is released of its duties and obligations

17

related to the community plan revision process once

18

its revisions are adopted, modified, or rejected by

19

the County Council and until such action is

20

approved, modified, or rejected by the Mayor."

21

this was 7 on the Charter.

22

23

So

SECTION 2.80B.070.F

CHAIR TAVARES:

On the next page, 13, this was something

24

that I had proposed, you know, through our

25

discussions with the Planning Department and with
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1

our staff, adding Section F, which says,

2

this section shall prevent concurrent processing of

3

other actions related to the decennial revisions to

4

the community plans.

5

a community plan directly triggers an amendment to

6

the general plan, such matters shall be processed

7

concurrently."

8

what one member had brought up in testimony.

11

Where a decennial revision to

So I think that helps to clarify

Mr. Boteilho, could I get your comments on

9

10

"Nothing in

this, this one?
MR. BOTEILHO:

Yeah, Madam Chair, this was brought up in

12

past meetings, and the concern was that if you have

13

a general plan advisory committee and most of the

14

members are not from Molokai or Lanai, then, you

15

know, people from Maui will be telling Molokai and

16

Lanai what to do.

17

particular provision is to say that while the

18

general plan can be adopted, but later on if Molokai

19

and Lanai CACs see that it should be changed, then

20

the general plan shall be changed concurrently.

21
22

CHAIR TAVARES:

Okay.

So the intent of this -- of this

Any questions on this?

Okay, I'll

entertain a motion to include Section F.

23

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

24

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

25

CHAIR TAVARES:

Okay.

So moved.
Second.
Moved by Mr. Hokama, seconded by Jo
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1

Anne Johnson.

Any discussion?

2

those in favor, say "aye."

3

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED AYE.

4

CHAIR TAVARES:

5

VOTE: AYES:

Opposed, "nay."
Councilmembers Carroll, Hokama,
Johnson, Mateo, Vice-Chair Molina,
and Chair Tavares.
None.
None.
None.
Councilmembers Arakawa, Kane, and
Nishiki.

6
7

8

Seeing none, all

NOES:
ABSTAIN:
ABSENT:
EXC. :

9

MOTION CARRIED.

10
APPROVE proposed revision.

ACTION:
11

12

CHAIR TAVARES:

Thank you.

Okay.

13

Motion carried.

The next section, again we're dealing

14

with the same thing that was in the general plan

15

relating to the number of days, changing it from 120

16

to 180.

17

same as what was in the other section.

18

questions about that?

19

This is mandated by the Charter.

Okay.

Going -- page 16.

It's the

Any

This is another one

20

that changes days from 60 days to 180 days.

21

was by the Charter amendment that passed.

22

the days -- lengthening of the number of days and

23

reference to a final public hearing, and that the

24

commission shall transmit the proposed amendments,

25

once again, to the County Council.

This
Refers to

Any questions or
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1

comments there?

2

continues with the same language as before,

3

later than one year after the receipt of the

4

transmittal the County Council shall review and act

5

on the proposed community plan amendment."

"No

Ms. Johnson.

6

7

And then on the next page it

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

On page 14, number 6, I believe it

8

was Barbara Long that brought up -- and I would just

9

like to insert or have staff insert the following

10

wording, where it says "list of owners and lessees

11

of record and the respective tax map key numbers

12

located within a 500 foot distance from the" -- and

13

then add in this wording,

14

boundary."

15

CHAIR TAVARES:

16

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

17

CHAIR TAVARES:

Or something to that effect?
Yeah.

Thank you.

18

one.

19

Thanks very much.

20

We'll have staff work on that

I'm glad you found the place where it goes.

Okay.

Are we on

21

no, we did 16 already.

22

the end.

23

COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:

24

CHAIR TAVARES:

25

"the subject parcel's

where are we, 16?
16 and 17.

Oh,

Hey, we're at

Very good.

Okay, members, I don't -- I don't even

think that it's -- that we need a motion to accept
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1

the Charter ones, since we can't reject them.

2

for us to include it.

3
4

It's

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (excused: AA, DK, WN)
ACTION:

APPROVE proposed Charter amendment
revisions.

5

6

CHAIR TAVARES:

So, you know, with no objections from the

7

members, I'll have staff work on the other issues

8

that were brought up by the testifiers and see if we

9

can get a final copy to you folks in the next week

10

so that we can discuss it at our December 5th

11

meeting.

12

let our staff know, let me know, and hopefully we

13

can get this finalized in the next meeting.

14

If you have anything else, again, please

Thank you very much, ladies and gentlemen,

15

for your attendance this afternoon.

16

difficult, once we got past B, right?

17

hours on Band 15 minutes on the rest of the bill.

18

That's pretty good.

19

there any announcements or comments?

20
21

It wasn't that
Spent three

Thank you once again.

And are

Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:

Just this evening there is the

22

Hawaii Tourism Authority meeting that is going to be

23

taking place at Lokelani Intermediate School I

24

believe at 7:00 p.m. this evening.

25

CHAIR TAVARES:

Okay.

Thank you for that.

Anything else?
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I thank Mr. Miskae, Mr. Moto, and our staff.

1

2
3

This meeting is adjourned.
ADJOURNED:

(Gavel) .

3: 56 p.m.
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7
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